       Minutes of the Organizational Meeting held by the Town of Chesterfield Town Board on Tuesday, January 6, 2015 at the Town Office, on the Corner of Clinton and Vine Streets, in the County of Essex, Keeseville, New York.

       Supervisor Gerald H. Morrow called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

      Everyone stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

       Those present were:

Supervisor:                        Gerald H. Morrow

Town Clerk:                      Lynn A. Jarvis

Councilman:                      Clayton J. Barber 

Councilman:                      Russell L. Blaise

Councilman:                      Richard J. Klages

Councilman:                      Joseph W. Kusalonis

Town Attorney:                 Michael D. McCormick

Supt. of Highways:            Philip W. Pray

     Guests present were:  Christine Mullen, Craig Mullen, Dale Holderman and Shelley Davis;

Clerk to Supervisor.

    Town Clerk Lynn Jarvis read the legal notice for the Organizational Meeting and Regular Meeting to immediately follow.

     Upon a motion made by Councilman Richard Klages, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was

     1. RESOLVED that the Town Board Meetings be held the first Tuesday of each month at 

7:00 p.m. for the year 2015.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kuslaonis, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

   2. RESOLVED that Councilman Richard Klages be and hereby appointed as Local Disaster Coordinator for the year 2015.

   Upon a motion made by Councilman Richared Klages, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was

    3. RESOLVED that Michael D. McCormick be appointed as Town Attorney for 2015 and 2016.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kuslaonis, seconded by Councilman Richard Klages and unanimously carried it was

    4. RESOLVED that Harvey LeCuyer be and hereby appointed as Zoning/ Building Code Officer for the year 2015.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Clayton Barber, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was

    5. RESOLVED that Gerald H. Morrow be and hereby appointed Budget Officer for the 

year 2015.

   Upon a motion made by Councilman Clayton Barber, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was

   6.  RESOLVED that the Town of Chesterfield Planning Board Members be and hereby appointed as follows:

                                           Art Prandato                                     5 years

                                           Jeffrey Bailey                                   4 years

                                           Scott Racette                                    3 years

                                           Bobby Enfinger                                2 years

                                           Harvey LeCuyer                               1 year

Supervisor Morrow informed the Board that a letter had been received from Thomas Easter showing his interest in being a member of the Zoning Board of Appeals.
    Upon a motion made by Councilman Richard Klages, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was

   7. RESOLVED that Thomas Easter be appointed as a Member of the Zoning Board of Appeals to fill a vacancy.
    Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Joseph Kuslalonis and unanimously carried it was

     8. RESOLVED that the Zoning Board of Appeals Members be and hereby appointed as follows:

                                          Maurice Bressette                               5 year

                                         William “Patrick” Mitchell                 4 years

                                         Thomas Easter                                    3 years

                                         Charles Crowningshield                     2 years

                                         Robert Armstrong                               1 years

     Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis and unanimously carried it was

    9. RESOLVED  that the Board of Assessment and Review Members be and hereby appointed as follows:

                                         Robert Russell                                     3 year                  

                                         Richard Garcia                                    2 years

                                        Joseph “Roger” Theroux                     1 years

     Upon a motion made by Councilman Richard Klages, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was

    10. RESOLVED that the following Financial Institutions: TD Bank; Keeseville, NY, Champlain National Bank; Willsboro or Plattsburgh, and Key Bank of Plattsburgh be and hereby are duly designated as depositories in which the Supervisor, Town Clerk, Town Justices and Tax Collector shall deposit all monies coming into their hands by virtue of their offices for the year 2015, and

     WHEREAS, the following officers, employees or agents of the Town, whose names appear below are hereby authorized, acting singly or jointly, for and on behalf of the Town, to open and maintain a deposit account or accounts of the Town with Depository, subject to terms and conditions specified in the applicable Account Agreements(s), and to endorse and deposit with said Depository negotiable instruments or other orders for the payment of money, which endorsements may be made in writing or by stamp and without the designation of the person endorsing: Gerald H. Morrow, Richard J. Klages, Shelley A. Davis, Lynn A. Jarvis, Bruce L. Bouregois, Jr., David A. Bashaw, Kim P. Rennie, Christine A. Morrow, and Susan E. Crowningshield.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kuslaonis, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

     11. RESOLVED that the objectives of the Investment Policy of the Town of Chesterfield is to minimize risk, to insure that investments mature when the cash is required to finance operations, and to insure a competitive rate of return.  In accordance with this policy, the Chief Fiscal Officer is hereby authorized to invest all funds including proceeds of obligations and reserve funds in;

    Time deposit accounts in a bank or trust company authorized to do business in New York State.

    All other local government officials receiving money in their official capacity must deposit funds in negotiable order of withdrawal accounts.


1.  Collateral


A.  Accounts shall be fully secured by insurance of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or by obligations of New York State or the United States or obligations of the Unites States of America of which are guarantees by the United States or obligations of New York Local Governments.  Collateral shall be delivered to the Local Government or a Custodial Bank with which the Town of Chesterfield has entered into a Custodial Agreement.  The market value of collateral shall at all times be equal or exceed the principal amount of the Certificates of Deposit.  Collateral shall be monitored no less frequently than weekly and marketed value shall mean the bid or closing price quoted in the WALLSTREET JOURNAL or as quoted by another recognized pricing service.


2.  Designation of Custodial Bank


A.  Custodial Financial Institutions, the TD Bank, Champlain National Bank and Key Bank charted by the Town of Chesterfield are designated to act as Custodial Banks of the Town of Chesterfield investments.

       At least annually and if practical at the Organizational Meeting of the Town Board, the members shall review and amend, if necessary these investment guidelines.

     Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

     12. RESOLVED that all bonds in the Town of Chesterfield Water Dist. and Port Kent Water Dist. be approved.
     Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was

     13. RESOLVED that the Organizational Meeting be adjourned at 7:08 p.m.
     As Supervisor he can make committee appointments as he feels are needed they are as follows:

     Councilman Richard Klages will serve as the Representative for Cable Commission and Councilman Joseph Kusalonis will be the Alternate.

    Councilman Joseph Kusalonis will be the liaison for the Keeseville Youth Commission.

   The Supervisor will serve as the Representative to the AATV and Councilman Joseph Kusalonis will be the Alternate.

    Councilman Russell Blaise and Councilman Joseph Kusalonis to be the Labor Relation Committee.

   Councilman Russell Blaise and Councilman Clayton Barber to be the Personnel Committee

                                                                                  __________________________________

                                                                                          Lynn A. Jarvis, Town Clerk

       Minutes of the Town of Chesterfield Town Board Meeting held on Tuesday, January

6, 2015 at the Town Office on the Corner of Clinton and Vine Streets, in the County of Essex, Keeseville, New York.

      Supervisor Gerald H. Morrow called the meeting to order at 7:10 p.m.

     Supervisor Morrow offered the courtesy of the floor to the quests – they had nothing to ask the Board.

      Upon a motion made by Councilman Richard Klages, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

     14. RESOLVED that the New York State Office of Children and Family Services mandates in Law 420 Article 16, the yearly appointment or reappointment of a person to act as a representative on the County Youth Board/Planning Committee take place, and

   WHEREAS, also in Executive Law 420 Article 16, a municipality receiving Office of Children and Family Services Funds must appoint a Youth Commission, and

    WHEREAS, the Town of Chesterfield Town Board appoints Richard Garcia of 14 Chesterfield Street, Keeseville, New York 12944, 834-7114, Retired NYSP to act as the official Representative for the Town of Chesterfield on the Youth Board/Planning Committee and that Mary Sackett of 341 Soper Road, Keeseville, NY 12944, 834-7406, Legal Secretary shall act as his Alternate, and

   WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Chesterfield appoints the following to serve on the Youth Commission:

   Richard Garcia   14 Chesterfield St., Keeseville, NY 12944 834-7114         Retired

  Mary Sackett      341 Soper Rd., Keeseville, NY 12944 834-7406   Legal Secretary

  Bruce Bourgeois  840 Mace Chasm Rd, Keeseville, NY 12944 834-7183   Tax Collector

 Darlene LaMountain 26 Smart St., Keeseville, NY 12944 834-9609    Secretary

    WHEREAS, that Town Board of the Town of Chesterfield authorizes the Director of the Essex County Youth Bureau to sign amendments of no increase/no decrease in state aid for said municipality, and that the Director of the Youth Bureau has agreed to return copies of the amendments to the municipality, and

   THEREFORE BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Clerk of this Board shall submit a copy of the Resolution to the Essex County Youth Bureau, Essex County Government Center, Elizabethtown, NY 12932.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

   15. RESOLVED that the Town of Chesterfield has again decided to run a youth service program, and

   WHEREAS, the Town of Chesterfield has approved the appointment of its Youth Commission Members, and

    WHEREAS, the Youth Commission has been authorized to expend at least $15,300  to cover the 50/50 match required by the New York State Office of Children and Family Services, and

    WHEREAS, the Town of Chesterfield approve the 2015 application and authorizes the Youth Commission to expend at least $15,300 for the 2015 youth service program(s), and

    BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Clerk send a copy of this resolution to the Essex County Youth Bureau, 7533 Court Street, Elizabethtown, NY 12932.

    Councilman Blaise                                   Aye

    Councilman Klages                                  Aye

    Councilman Barber                                  Aye

    Councilman Kusalonis                            Aye

    Supervisor Morrow                                 Aye

     Supervisor Morrow stated that the Keeseville Youth Commission amount was increased by one-half the share of the Village amount due to the dissolution.

    Supervisor Morrow discussed the Assoication of Towns Meeting to be held in February in New York City – this year Richard and Clayton will have approval to attend, next year Joseph and Russell will have approval to attend, David Bashaw wishes to attend and Michael does not plan on attending this year.
     Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis and unanimously carried it was

    16. RESOLVED that Councilman Richard Klages, Councilman Clayton Barber and Town Justice David Bashaw be authorized to attend the Association of Towns Meeting in New York City from February 15, to February 18, 2015; and
    WHEREAS, Councilman Richard Klages be appointed to act as the Town Delegate; and

    WHEREAS, Councilman Clayton Barber be appointed to act as the Alternate; and

    NOW, THEREFORE BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that all necessary and actual expenses be paid by the Town not to exceed the amount of $1,400.00 each.

     Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

    17. RESOLVED that the Supervisor’s Financial Report for the month of December 2014 be accepted. The Financial Report may be found in the Town Clerk’s Office.

      Upon a motion made by Councilman Clayton Barber, seconded by Councilman Richard Klages and unanimously carried it was

     18. RESOLVED that all bills be paid. Bills in the amount of $399.10 were audited and paid from Highway Acct., Claims 1-4. Bills in the amount of $43,498.52 were audited and paid from General Acct., Claims 1-9. Bills in the amount of $825.59 were audited and paid from TCWD
 Acct., Claims 10-13. Bills in the amount of $536.82 were audited and paid from PKWD Acct., Claims 13 and 14. Charter Communication bill in the amount of $99.99 was paid. Warrants can be found in the Office of the Town Clerk.

     Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

   19. RESOLVED that all letters brought before the Board be filed.

   Supervisor Morrow stated that there is a few items he would like to clean up, but first he informed everyone that Essex County Housing Program has a grant available for septic systems for income eligible Essex County residents, just call 873-6888 for more information, you can also pick up applications at the Town Office. He also found out that they are starting to go to the applicants on out list who may be eligible to receive assistance from the $400,000 grant that the Town received for housing assistance, the grant has to be completed by the middle of 2016.
    Supervisor Morrow reported that Dave Winter approached him today about one of the new employees attending a water operators class, the cost is $950.00 and all actual and necessary expenses would also have to be paid. Dave would like to send Kevin Dennis. At this time the class is scheduled for Cortland in February, but if they have enough attendees it could be moved to Massena.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

    20. RESOLVED that Kevin Dennis be authorized to attend a water operator’s class in February. The cost of the class is $950.00 and all actual and necessary expenses to be paid by the Town.

    Councilman Klages asked if the classes aid the employees in moving up in levels as water operators.
    Supervisor Morrow stated yes, the levels do go up.

    Supervisor Morrow stated today he received yet another violation notice dated Dec. 30, 2014 from the NYS Department of Health on the Butternut Pond Water Supply. The violation is for exceeding the maximum contaminant level for total haloacetic acids for the fourth quarter of 2014.

   He has discussed this with Dave Winter and Susan Kennedy from NYS Dept. of Health – they both assured him that the quality of water is getting better, but there is still a violation. The water users do have to be informed, but since the water bills were already sent out a notice will have to go out with the next bill.

    Town Attorney Michael McCormick asked if they can say what has caused the violations.
    Supervisor Morrow replied that he will talk to Dave to see what has caused the violations.

    Supervisor Morrow also informed the Board that he needs to start stocking up on supplies for the water district there was nothing left.

    Dave also told him that when he went to get the 2011 pick-up truck, the windshield was cracked and the inspection had ran out, both of these will be corrected soon.
   Supervisor Morrow stated that people have contacted him about the article in the Press-Republican, about the quote that was made – “the sewer is debt free as so is the water”, that statement was totally not true. The sewer is being taken care of by the Town of AuSable, the debt for the sewer district is $297,000. The water which we are in charge of is indebted to RD (Rural Development) by $210,000 there is a yearly payment of $30,000 and indebted to Environmental Facilities Corp.
(EFC) by $959,407, which we have a payment due in Nov. of $152,572 – the Village decided to start out with a smaller payment and each year the payment increases. When the Town started with EFC for PKWD we went with the same amount of payments each year.

    The Village was not debt free; just want to clarify that, not debt free.

    Supervisor Morrow explained that on the town tax bills for Village residents only you will see a Village debt district. According to the article in the paper all debt was paid – not true there there is unemployment insurance for employees that were not hired when the Village dissolved – the health and medical insurance has to be paid for retirees and at the time that our budget was adopted we had also included the debt for the river bank which was $26,000 – since then the river bank debt has been paid off, so we have been told, which will work out fine, because that will give us a cushion – since there is a retiree that has to go on the insurance that we were not aware of. He will be placed on the insurance with no lapse in coverage.
     So an average tax bill for the Village based on a 100,000 assessment with $7.50 tax rate per thousand would have been $750.00 – that bill will no longer exists, there will be no Village tax bill in June or July – there is however a village debt that shows on the County/Town tax bill, which varies according to the assessed value – one person that brought their tax bill in will save $370.44 another person will save $680.92. The County Tax increased, but that had nothing to do with the dissolution, the 40% increase in the fire district, which we all need doesn’t have to do with the dissolution either.

      The village debt district will decrease in 2016 – no longer will there be unemployment insurance and the river bank is paid off.
       Town Attorney Michael McCormick informed the Board that the deeds for the Village properties located in the Town of Chesterfiel, Essex County have been filed with the Essex County Clerk’s Office.
     Councilman Blaise asked if that was all properties such as JayCee Park, the Memorial Park, etc.

     Town Attorney McCormick stated yes, all properties there were 16 or 17 parcel transferred.

      Supervisor Morrow stated that filing the deeds was just a formality – by law all the properties in the Town would revert to the Town of Chesterfield.
    Town Attorney Michael McCormick mentioned that the Youth Commission is down quite a few members.

   Supervisor Morrow replied that with the dissolution of the Village there really only needs to be 5 members for each municipality, but if they need more then they should request them to the Town.

    Town Clerk Lynn Jarvis had nothing for the Board.

    The Councilman had nothing to bring up.

    Superintendent of Highways Phil Pray talked about the parking on Front Street.

   Supervisor Morrow said that’s funny you should say that we were just discussing that earlier today.

    Phil asked how to go about it- since they are not paying attention to the signs.

    Supervisor Morrow suggested a note under the windshield wipers – he will also put a notice in the paper.

     Phil asked if there would need to be an okay from the State.
     Supervisor Morrow stated that there would be no problem with the State, but he will contact Mark Bonfey in Elizabethtown.

     Supervisor Morrow joked – just don’t be like my father – hook a chain to their bumper and snake them out of the way.

    Phil will keep the lower part of the Mac’s parking lot cleaned out for cars to park there.

     Phil hates to discuss this at this time, but he needs to pursue the purchase of a tandem. He had one truck in the “hospital” for four to five weeks. The ball park price for a new tandem would be less than $190,000 – nothing fancy just needs it for endurance.

    Supervisor Morrow asked Phil to draw up specifications and come back to the Board with them at the next meeting.

    Supervisor Morrow explained that Dave Winter has been meeting with Todd of AES – discussing the Village water plant – he needs to order back up parts, etc. – they will be meeting with Susan Kennedy from NYS Department of Health sometime this month.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman

Richard Klages and unanimously carried it was

    21. RESOLVED that since there is no further business to come before the Board this meeting be adjourned at 7:30 p.m.

                                                                                     __________________________________

                                                                                              Lynn A. Jarvis, Town Clerk

